
CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 2 APRIL 2009 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:

Councillor Knapton (Chairman), Councillors Allison, Bainbridge (as substitute for Councillor Layden), Boaden, Cape, Mrs Clarke, Mrs Glendinning and Hendry (from 10.16 am)
ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor J Mallinson (Deputy Leader and Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder);

Councillor Earp (Learning and Development Portfolio Holder); and  


Mr Christian Lexa (Unison) attended part of the meeting


CROS.42/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Layden and Hendry (who would arrive late), together with the Deputy Chief Executive.
CROS.43/09
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.
CROS.44/09
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – (1) That the Minutes of the meetings held on 8 and 28 January 2009 be agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

(2) That the Minutes of the meeting held on 11 February 2009 be noted.

CROS.45/09
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS
There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.
CROS.46/09
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME

The Scrutiny Officer (Ms Edwards) presented report OS.17/08 providing an overview of matters related to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s work.  

An Excerpt from the Minutes of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 26 February 2009 (IOS.19/09) was also submitted which recorded that the Committee would welcome the opportunity to input into the work of the Lease Cars Task and Finish Group.
Ms Edwards reported that:
· Report LDS.05/09 relating to the dates and times of meetings for 2009/10 approved by Council on 13 January 2009 included a scheduled meeting of this Committee on 3 September 2009.  Members were asked to consider and approve the rearrangement of that meeting to 25 August 2009 in order to facilitate consideration of the Council’s Medium Term Financial Plan and Capital Strategy by the Committee;

· In response to the review of scrutiny, Members had raised issues regarding the effectiveness and timing of the budget scrutiny process which made it difficult for them to contribute effectively.  It was therefore felt that the most appropriate way of resolving those issues would be to carry out a piece of Task and Finish Group work considering how budget scrutiny could be improved with particular reference to examining best practice from elsewhere.
The Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee would lead on that piece of work, but Members of the Task Group would be drawn from all three Scrutiny Committees.  Members were asked to nominate two representatives from the Committee to serve on the Task and Finish Group; and 

· The initial meeting of the Lease Cars Task and Finish Group had taken place on 10 March 2009 when Councillor Allison was appointed as Lead Member.  The Terms of Reference were attached at Appendix 1 to report OS.17/08; subject to the following amendments:
(i) Following the words “To gain an overview of the current Lease Car Scheme and Car User Allowances” to words “included in the criteria” be added; and 

(ii) The word “decisions” be replaced with “conclusions” in the last parargraph.

The Task Group had met with relevant Officers on 1 April 2009 and, in order for the final report to be submitted to the Executive without any further delay, the Committee was asked to delegate approval for the final report to the Lead Member, in consultation with the Chairman of this Committee and Members of the Task Group.  A full copy of the draft report would be circulated to Members for comment.

· A report on the transformation of the City Council was not included on the Agenda. 

The latest version of the Work Programme was attached as Appendix 2, and Ms Edwards welcomed Members’ comments in that regard.

In discussion, Members agreed that:

(a) The meeting scheduled to take place on 3 September be rearranged for 25 August 2009 at 10.00 am as suggested;

(b) That Councillors Cape and Knapton be nominated to represent this Committee on the Budget Scrutiny Task and Finish Group;
(c) Referring to the issue of finalising the Lease Car Review report, Members considered that there was an important point of principle in terms of how the Committee undertook its work.  They felt that the matter must come back before the Committee, either to a scheduled meeting or, alternatively, a special meeting should that prove necessary.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) indicated that she would like to meet with the Task and Finish Group to give a strategic overview on behalf of the staff, which course of action was agreed.

(d) Members sought an indication of when a programme for the transformation of the authority was likely to be devised, together with the anticipated input this Committee may have in that regard.

In response, Ms Mooney informed Members that a draft programme (including indicative dates for completion of the various aspects of the transformation) would be discussed by the Senior Management Team on 8 April 2009, following which it would be submitted to the Executive.  She undertook to liaise with the Ms Edwards in May with a view to including that item on the Committee’s work programme for monitoring purposes.

A Member further expressed concern that the matter had not yet been included within the Forward Plan.  That was important in terms of providing clarity to all Members.  If an update could not be provided then the matter should be referred to the Executive for clarification.
The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder indicated that he was not in a position to respond, but was happy for the Committee’s request to be forwarded to the Executive.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Overview Report and Work Programme be noted.

(2) That the meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee scheduled for 3 September 2009 be rearranged to take place on Tuesday 25 August 2009 commencing at 10.00 am. 

(3) That a Budget Scrutiny Task and Finish Group be established, and Councillors Cape and Knapton be nominated to represent this Committee on the Group.
(4) That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive be invited to meet with the Lease Cars Task and Finish Group to provide an overview on behalf of the staff; and the Task Group’s final report be brought before the Committee for approval, either at a scheduled meeting or a special meeting should that prove necessary.
(5) That the Executive be requested to provide clarification as to when a programme for the transformation of the authority would be included within the Forward Plan.

CROS.47/09
THE FORWARD PLAN – MONITORING OF ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

There was submitted report LDS.34/09 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 April 2009 – 31 July 2009) issues under the remit of this Committee.  

The Scrutiny Officer (Ms Edwards) pointed out that a report on Carlisle Airport (KD.011/09) was scheduled to be considered by the Executive on 14 April; and would be available for consideration by this Committee on 9 June 2009.  If a decision had been taken by the Executive there may be little value in this Committee receiving a report.

In discussion, Members expressed concern that the Committee was effectively being denied an opportunity to consider the issue.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder said that a decision would be taken by the Executive when they wished to do so, but he was unaware of any timeframe which made that necessary.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Forward Plan (1 April 2009 – 31 July 2009) issues within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

(2) That the Executive be informed that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee was concerned that they appeared to effectively have been denied an opportunity to consider and comment upon the issue of variations to the Airport Lease following the grant of planning permission.

CROS.48/09
RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE 
The following Minute Excerpts were submitted setting out the decisions of the Executive on 16 February 2009 in response to comments/concerns raised by this Committee:

(a) EX.025/09 – ICT Shared Service Update
The Executive had decided:

“(1)  That the comments received from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be accepted.

(2)  It be noted that as a result of the comments submitted by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, the Executive's original decision under Minute EX.04/09 be reconfirmed subject to the Director of Corporate Services submitting an ICT Shared Service update report to the meeting of the Executive in March 2009 to update Members on any areas where further work/discussions were required.”
By way of an update, the Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) reported that a further meeting had taken place with the Trade Unions and they were coming to an agreement on the way forward.  The assimilation exercise on the new structure had yet to be completed, but it was expected that would be finalised by the end of April.
Members reiterated their previous request for assurance that all personnel issues would be fully resolved to the satisfaction of employees prior to the transfer of staff to Allerdale Borough Council (as the employing authority for the new IT service) took place.  In response, Ms Brown confirmed that to be the case.

Mr Lexa (Unison) added that there was still some way to go in terms of negotiations and the Union was awaiting the outcome of the assimilation exercise in order to see the impact upon staff in Carlisle.  There would be no ballot of Union members.
A Member further questioned when the transfer was likely to take place, and whether staff were aware.  Ms Brown replied that a meeting had taken place with IT staff the day before when the transfer date had been discussed.  However, uncertainty remained on that aspect.

In response to a question on the financial aspects of the new shared service, Ms Brown advised that the assimilation exercise would be crucial.  A number of staff did not wish to be part of the new service.
RESOLVED – (1) That the decision of the Executive be noted.
(2)  That the update provided by the Director of Corporate Services be welcomed.

(b) EX.035/09 – Carlisle Renaissance Board Action Plan 2009-2012
The Executive had referred the Carlisle Renaissance Board Action Plan to the City Council for approval.

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be received.
(c) EX.036/09 – Development of the Caldew Riverside
The Executive had noted with thanks the support of this Committee for the development of the Caldew Riverside.
RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be received.
CROS.49/09
PAY AND WORKFORCE STRATEGY PROJECT UPDATE
The Head of Personnel and Development (Mr Williams) submitted report CE.06/09 concerning the Pay and Workforce Strategy Project which was in its final (implementation) stage.
Mr Williams advised that, although a final negotiated position had been agreed with the trade unions in December, the project had stalled as a result of which the outcome would not now be implemented on 1 April 2009 as anticipated.  
The GMB had conducted a ballot of their members as agreed, the outcome of which was 94 (80%) in support of the proposed scheme and 24 (20%) against.

It appeared that, for reasons which were unclear, Unison (the other main Union) was unwilling to recommend that their members accept the deal that their local officials had negotiated and had yet to ballot its members.  Unison had circulated a newsletter to its membership, a copy of which could be provided to the Committee.
Mr Williams further reported that: 

· since preparation of the report, the Senior Management Team had communicated with employees on two occasions; 
· on the issue of equal pay (Section 2.3) – if implemented the final pay model would remove virtually all pay gaps that currently existed between the sexes.  Unison nationally now disputed that analysis, although management had yet to see evidence to enable them to check the nature/veracity of their concerns.
In conclusion, Mr Williams emphasised that, as an employer, the Council remained fully committed to its obligation to implement job evaluation and hoped to do so through collective agreement with the Unions.
In considering the matter, Members raised the following issues and concerns:
(a) Section 1.7 of the report recorded that it appeared there had been intervention by Unison nationally which had altered the relationship, further stating that “It is our understanding that Carlisle City Council is not unique in having this recent experience”.  Was there evidence to support that statement which was vague in nature?
Mr Williams replied that although he had no firm evidence to support the statement there was anecdotal evidence to that effect.
(b) The Committee had previously raised concern around the issues of back pay and pay protection.  Were there now wider issues?

In response Mr Williams quoted from the Unison Newsletter (3rd bullet) which stated “The consequent impact is to then widen the pay gap between what women earn and what men earn.“  He reiterated that he did not know whether the issues of back pay and pay protection were resolved, only that there were additional issues.

(c) What was the Council’s fall back position should negotiations conclude with a no vote?

Mr Williams explained that certain other local authorities had imposed a settlement, and it was not inconceivable that the City Council would do likewise.  However, that course of action was not on the table currently.  Management were seeking a collective agreement and therefore the Council did not yet have a fall back position established.

Mr Lexa (Unison) clarified the process undertaken, namely negotiations had taken place locally with the employer and Unions; when there was no further movement, matters were referred to Unison’s Regional and National Offices for scrutiny and feedback.  It was important to note that the agreement reached had been on what was put forward for scrutiny.
Unison was not in a position to endorse the deal following advice from the Equal Pay Unit and their Lawyers, since there were too many losers, many of whom were women, and legal issues.  Back pay/pay protection was not the major issue flagged up.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder was disturbed by the situation, anticipating difficulties with any renegotiation since the GMB had already balloted its membership.  He stressed that no more money was available for Job Evaluation and any negotiations would need to take place within the cash envelope available.
The Portfolio Holder was unsure about the assumption that more women were losing under the proposed deal, pointing out that it was posts rather than people who were evaluated.

Mr Williams said that it the posts that were scored, but people were affected and therefore gender was significant.

(d) A Member noted that further engagement with Regional Officials had yet to take place.  He was unclear as to the process which would enable resolution of the matter and a number of choices were open to the authority.  Implementation had not taken place on 1 April 2009 meaning that budgetary figures would have to be recast.   


He personally had received eighteen letters from concerned staff and it was important that matters moved forward as quickly and constructively as possible.

Mr Lexa advised that a meeting involving Officials from a Regional level was scheduled to take place the following Thursday.

(e) It was important that all employees were kept appraised of developments in terms of Job Evaluation.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) confirmed that the Deputy Chief Executive was updating all staff via e-mail on a regular basis.

(f) A Member reiterated her previous comments that under the new pay structure certain spinal points had been completely deleted and at the top (Grade M) there was a considerable increase in salary between new pay points 36 and 37.    If she had been able to identify apparent unfairness in terms of pay scales why had the issue not been raised prior to the deal being referred to the Region?

Mr Williams referred to the Deputy Chief Executive’s letter dated 16 March 2009 circulated to the Committee in response to issues raised by Members at the last meeting.  He reiterated that Model 18 showed that virtually all pay gaps that currently existed would be removed.  He would therefore challenge any assumptions made on the basis that women collectively are already worse off.  Indeed unlike most other authorities  this Council currently had a pay gap that favoured women.
The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder expressed surprise at the perceived gender pay gap situation, which he would have thought would more likely have arisen amongst GMB membership.  He reiterated the view that, although there was no wish to impose a settlement, he could not rule that out.  The current situation was unfair on staff and time was of the essence in terms of reaching an agreement.
Mr Lexa emphasised that there were complicated issues involved which required to be scrutinised by Lawyers.  The Union had to be absolutely sure and take legal advice before moving forward.

(g) The delay in implementation meant that many staff would receive increments on 1 April the removal of which had been factored into the outcome to achieve affordability.  Unless costs were shaved off elsewhere then the employer would face the burden of around an extra £100,000 as a result of the delay.    Were there any other projections, since the Medium Term Financial Plan was presently under construction?
Ms Brown replied that no additional money was available for Job Evaluation and the Medium Term Financial Plan was unchanged.  The figure of £100,000 referred to was an estimate of the impact of the increments.
RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee noted the current position with regard to the Council’s proposals for Job Evaluation and hoped that a negotiated position could still be achieved.
(2) The Committee further expressed the hope that a ‘fall back’ position could be formulated in the event that matters did not reach a satisfactory conclusion.

CROS.50/09
EMPLOYEE SICKNESS ABSENCE UPDATE
The Head of Personnel and Development Services (Mr Williams) submitted report PPP.16/09, the purpose of which was to enable the Committee to continue their scrutiny of the authority’s performance with regard to staff sickness absence.
The definition of the local indicator LP12 was based on the Best Value Performance Indicator which, along with all the other BVPIs had now been deleted and not replaced by a National Indicator.  The authority had retained the indicator locally and increased the rate of reporting to monthly/quarterly.  Officers were now struggling to find comparative data from neighbouring and similar authorities as there was no longer the duty to report the indicator. However, Barrow Borough Council and Allerdale Borough Council had provided predicted figures which were 11.5 days and 8.6 days respectively.
Mr Williams provided an updated analysis of performance and outlined progress against the Improving Attendance Action Plan.  He pointed out that, although sickness levels continued to rise, they had done so at a reduced rate since reinstatement of the Action Plan.  He further tabled details of the full‑time equivalent figures for each of the services.
Details of performance with regard to the carrying out by Managers of Return to Work Interviews were also provided, together with a further breakdown on the reasons for long term sickness absences.

In conclusion, Mr Williams reported that Senior Management Team had responded to the need to re‑prioritise sickness absence.  However, the improvement in performance during the second half of the year had not been enough to enable the Council to get close to its stretching target.  Enhanced analysis of data from Trent and Covalent was providing a somewhat better understanding of the problem, but that work was progressing slower than was hoped due to resource constraints.  

In discussion Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a)  What was the definition of long term sickness?
Mr Williams advised that absence in excess of one month was classed as long term.

(b) A Member referred to the previous work of the Committee in relation to sickness absence which had assisted in the bringing about of an improvement.  Performance had then dipped but now appeared to be improving once more.  What was the culture of dealing with sickness absence at a management level i.e. management of the process and were Managers equipped with the tools to manage?

Certain organisations offered external support to employees, such as help lines where they could obtain free and confidential advice.  As a good employer, did the City Council make such facilities available to staff?
In response, Mr Williams stated that the authority had a responsibility for all its employees, i.e. a duty to support staff absent through sickness, but equally those employees who had to deal with the consequences of colleagues who were absent.  
There was always a balance to be struck and he believed that as a good employer the Council had the right balance.  Excellent facilities were in place, e.g. sick pay and support services.  The Well Work service was independent of the authority and respected client confidentiality, in addition to which counselling was available via the telephone.  He would also be willing to consider any other ideas which Members may wish to put forward.
(c) One of the services within Community Services appeared to have large incidences of staff absence due to stress, depression, mental health, fatigue syndromes when compared to other services.

The Head of Facilities (Mr Nicolson) commented that the Customer Contact Centre and Tullie House for example provided front of house services which may lead to increased stress levels amongst staff.  Managers did contact staff who were absent sensitively and quickly to give them support.
(d) The breakdowns provided at Appendix 2 and the additional sheet did not identify the real source of the problem. The figures needed to be further sub-divided to focus on those staff who had a high sickness record (e.g. did their particular job or working conditions impact upon sickness).  It was important to remember that many staff had excellent sickness records and objected to being grouped with those who were repeatedly absent.  
Mr Williams explained that the data provided was collected corporately via the Trent and Covalent systems.   Those facilities continued to be enhanced to provide better management information.  It was difficult to provide robust information when inter changing two systems, but he undertook to take the matter up.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee welcomed submission of report PPP.16/09 which enabled them to continue their scrutiny of the authority’s performance with regard to staff sickness absence, and noted the current position.
(2) That the Committee acknowledged the Head of Personnel and Development Services’ willingness to discuss with Members any improvements which could be made to support services for staff.

CROS.51/09
CORPORATE RISK MANAGEMENT
The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) submitted report CE.07/09 providing an update on risk management arrangements.  Members’ attention was drawn to the Corporate Risk Register appended to the report 

During the last quarter, the Current Action Status / Control Strategy sections of the Corporate Risk Register had been addressed and updated where applicable and scoring of certain risks amended accordingly.  Risk score matrices had been included to show current impact and likelihood scores and their corresponding scores in the previous quarter.  Movement in overall risk scores was also reflected on the summary sheet included.
Referring to the issue of financial reporting, Ms Brown drew Members’ attention to the risk which remained from the Implementation of International Reporting Standards and, in particular, the new requirement for the identification of assets.  A request would be made to the Executive on 14 April 2009 for money to undertake work in that regard.
In addition to scrutinising and commenting on the Risk Register, Members were invited to suggest emerging risks for consideration by the Corporate Risk Management Group.  If appropriate those would be incorporated and Members would be able to track their management at the next quarterly update.

The Deputy Chief Executive would lead a ‘refresher’ workshop with Officers who provided updates to the Corporate Risk Register to ensure consistency in defining and scoring mitigated risks; to promote clear and concise updates; and to advance understanding of when risks should be escalated to the Corporate Risk Register or managed through the Operational Risk Registers.

In discussion Members raised the following issues:

(a) The Chairman reiterated his previous request for an indication of the effect which the risk management strategy had on the risks identified to be included within the report.
Ms Brown replied that a comment could be added to that effect.

(b) There was a risk that the vacancy management target would not be met with a consequent impact on the Council’s ability to manage the budget deficit; yet the current risk rating had gone down.  The current action status / control strategy referred to the development of alternative plans for substantial business change as a matter of urgency.  It was therefore unclear why the risk was rated as decreasing.
In response Ms Brown explained that the likelihood of meeting the revised target had gone up.

(c) In response to a question, Ms Brown advised that the comments on the Pay and Workforce Strategy had been superseded since preparation of the report, as discussed earlier in the meeting.
(d) A Member questioned whether the Carlisle Northern Development Route should be removed from the Corporate Risk Register.

The Chairman commented that risk was not something which the Committee could influence.

(e) Performance Management Challenges – the new performance management system (Covalent) was now live and training was being delivered to Officers.  A Member said that she would welcome a refresher course.
Ms Brown informed the Committee that training was being arranged for the Audit Committee, CROS and the Executive on the Statement of Accounts and Treasury Management.  That could be widened to include Covalent.
RESOLVED – (1) That report CE.07/09 be received.
(2) That future reports should identify the impact which controls had upon the likelihood of risks occurring.
CROS.52/09
CORPORATE PROJECTS BOARD UPDATE
The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) submitted report CE.08/09 concerning the Corporate Projects Board established to ensure effective governance arrangements on significant capital projects and programmes of work undertaken by the Council.

Ms Brown reported that, since the last report to Committee, the Corporate Programmes Board had been disbanded as oversight responsibility lay with the Senior Management Team.  The Corporate Projects Board’s Terms of Reference would be revised to reflect that position.

As reported in October 2008, it was anticipated that Covalent would be used for future monitoring of most City Council projects.  Progress had been made with development work and Covalent had been used to produce the latest summary of the current position on capital projects (appended to this report).  Further development work would be undertaken to include significant revenue projects and to enable project managers to update Covalent themselves.
During discussion, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) A Member sought clarification of the position in terms of the Lowry Hill Park / Moorville Drive project where the due date was recorded as 31 March 2009, yet progress was 16%.
The Head of Facilities undertook to look into that issue.

(b) Whilst welcoming the format of the report, a Member expressed confusion regarding the note that the projects from page 9 onwards “have not defined stage boundaries yet.”

Ms Brown explained that the statement meant that boundaries in terms of tender dates, business plans, etc were not yet in place.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee welcomed the submission and format of report CE.08/09.

(2) That the disbanding of the Corporate Programmes Board; the progress in developing Covalent and the progress summarise from capital projects be noted.
(3) That the Head of Facilities be requested to investigate the position regarding the Lowry Hill Park / Moorville Drive project.

CROS.53/09
INTRODUCTION OF LOCAL HOUSING ALLOWANCE – PROGRESS REPORT
The Deputy Head of Revenues and Benefits Service (Mrs Turner) submitted report CORP.6/09 appraising Members on the first year working of the Local Housing Allowance.
Members were asked to scrutinise the information set out in the report which suggested that approximately 43 claimants under the new Local Housing Allowance Scheme were considered as vulnerable claimants under the Council’s ‘Safeguard’ Policy, and were having their Housing Allowance paid direct to the landlord.

Mrs Turner then responded to Members’ questions:

(a) Was the information on vulnerable claimants stated in the report as expected in terms of percentages?

The expectation was that numbers would have been low.  Mrs Turner also outlined the process followed in dealing with vulnerable tenants.

(b) What appeals process was in place?

There had been no appeals to date, however, the authority was beginning to receive letters from landlords expressing concern that arrears were starting to build up.

(c) Was there any evidence that the new Local Housing Allowance scheme had discouraged private sector from letting properties?
Although there was no evidence to support that position, landlords were expressing concerns at the Landlords Forum.  Eight weeks arrears was the regulatory level and it was difficult for the authority to intervene prior to that: without some historic evidence of non-payment of rent.
(d) Was it possible for a private sector landlord to sub-let to a registered social landlord and receive payment of Benefit direct?

Mrs Turner was unsure as to the legality of such a course of action if created to take advantage of the Benefit Scheme.
(e) How were decisions made under the vulnerable policy?

Claimants were visited in their home, with representatives present (if appropriate) and a questionnaire completed.  The decision was made based on that evidence  She added that the scheme was very expensive and resource intensive to operate.

RESOLVED – That the Committee welcomed the submission of report CORP.6/09 and were pleased to note that the process was proceeding smoothly.
[The meeting ended at 12.11 pm]

